
1 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
VIA FIRST CLASS U.S. MAIL &  

EMAIL (cora.campbell@alaska.gov) 

 

September 21, 2012 

 

Cora Campbell, Commissioner 

Alaska Department of Fish & Game 

P.O. Box 115526 

Juneau, AK 99811-5526  

 

RE:  BUCANEER JACK-UP RIG “ENDEAVOR” 

 

Dear Commissioner Campbell: 

 

I regret you were unable to come to Homer on your recent trip to the Kenai Peninsula to discuss the 

myriad concerns surrounding the jack-up rig Endeavor, which is currently stored in the Kachemak Bay 

Critical Habitat Area. 

 

We join many local residents and businesses in our concern ADFG is failing to enforce relevant laws and 

policies related to the Endeavor, and is instead letting a foreign corporation dictate what can and cannot 

unfold in the public waters of Kachemak Bay. 

 

The Kachemak Bay Critical Habitat Area (CHA) clearly prohibits the storage of drill rigs in the CHA: 

 

“To avoid damage to fish and wildlife habitats, disturbance to fish and wildlife populations, and 

displacement of public use of Kachemak Bay Critical Habitat Area, drilling rig storage will not be 

allowed in the Kachemak Bay Critical Habitat Area.” 
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This mandate came about after the disastrous episode involving the drilling rig George Ferris in 

Kachemak Bay in 1976, and resource managers and user groups alike recognized the inherent risks posed 

by drilling rig storage in Kachemak Bay. 

  

The Alaska Department of Fish & Game rightly recognized the prohibition on drilling rig storage in 

2006.
2
 Yet in 2011, ADFG attempted to unilaterally amend the Kachemak Bay CHA by claiming “This 

policy [prohibiting rig storage in the CHA] historically referred to rig storage with legs down (in 

substrate) which had a direct impact on fish and wildlife habitat.”
3
   

 

However, ADFG never pointed to any example of such a “historical” interpretation of the no-rig-storage 

provision, and ADFG has produced no evidence prior to August 2011 it ever embraced such an 
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 Kachemak Bay & Fox River Flats Critical Habitat Areas Management, p. 11 (Dec. 1993).  
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 “Please be advised that the storage of the drill rig within the Kachemak Bay Critical Habitat Area in lower Cook 

Inlet is contrary to the KBCHA Management Plan.”  Memorandum from Stewart Seaberg, ADFG Habitat Biologist, 

to Ben Greene, DNR Oil, Gas & Energy Projects Manager (May 22, 2006)  (enclosed). 
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 Letter from Ginny Litchfield, ADFG Kenai Peninsula Area Manager, to Bob Shavelson, Cook Inletkeeper 9Aug. 9, 

2011) (enclosed). 
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interpretation.  Instead, the evidence points to ADFG trying to amend the Kachemak Bay CHA in 

violation of state law, including but not limited to the Alaska Administrative Procedures Act.  

 

If ADFG has any evidence of the so-called “historical” interpretation of the no-rig-storage provision prior 

to August 2011, please provide it; otherwise, please explain why ADFG violated the Kachemak Bay CHA 

by allowing the Endeavor drill rig to enter the CHA. 

 

Regardless, on September 16, Endeavor operators did in fact lower the rig’s legs into the substrate of the 

CHA during a wind storm.
4
  While Buccaneer and its media relations firm out of New York claim an 

“emergency” existed, the entire episode – including the parting of lines to the rig, the damage to the 

Homer deep water dock, and the heightened risks to fish, wildlife and people from an over turned rig – 

these events were entirely foreseeable.  That’s because jack-up drilling rigs are inherently dangerous and 

notoriously unstable.
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The Alaska Legislature created CHA’s “to protect and preserve habitat areas especially crucial to the 

perpetuation of fish and wildlife, and to restrict all other uses not compatible with that primary purpose.”  

AS 16.20.500 (emphasis added).  Storage of jack-up drilling rigs in the Kachemak Bay CHA is inherently 

unsafe, threatens the very purposes of the CHA, and is  prohibited by law.   

 

The issue of compliance with state critical habitat area management plans takes on added importance in 

light of ADFG’s recent decision to violate the Redoubt Bay CHA plan to allow Hilcorp to mine boulders 

and fill a salmon stream so it can resume storing oil at the base of an active volcano at the Drift River 

Terminal.   

 

Thank you for your attention to this important issue. I look forward to your response, and to your 

availability to come to Homer to discuss this issue in a public setting in the near future.  Please respond 

to:  Cook Inletkeeper, P.O. Box 3269, Homer, AK 99603 or bob@inletkeeper.org.  

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

 

Bob Shavelson 

Director of Advocacy 

 

Enc. a/s 

cc:  (email only) 

       Randy Bates, ADFG Habitat 

       Paul Seaton, Alaska Legislature 

       Mike Navarre, Kenai Borough Mayor 

       Walt Wrede, City of Homer 

       Bryan Hawkins, Homer Harbormaster 

       Vicki Clark, Trustees for Alaska        
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 See Michael Armstrong, Storm Forces jack-Up Rigs to Put Legs Down, Homer News (September 19, 2012). 
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 See., e.g., Craig MacKenzie, 50 dead as oil rig capsizes and sinks in 20ft waves while being towed through storm, 

Daily Mail Online (Dec. 19, 2011) (available at:  http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2075803/50-dead-oil-rig-

capsizes-sinks-20ft-waves-towed-storm.html).  

 

 
 

http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2075803/50-dead-oil-rig-capsizes-sinks-20ft-waves-towed-storm.html
http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2075803/50-dead-oil-rig-capsizes-sinks-20ft-waves-towed-storm.html







